

AGENDA Employee Assembly Meeting April 7, 2021 12:15 – 1:30 pm Remote Via Zoom

"An Active Voice for Cornell Staff"

We strive to make all events accessible. If you are in need of accommodations in order to fully participate, please contact the Office of the Assemblies at (607) 255-3715 or assembly@cornell.edu.

- I. Call to Order 12:15pm
- II. Roll Call
- III. Approval of the minutes from March 3, 2021 and March 17, 2021
- IV. Business of the Day
 - a. CNG presentation- LGBTQ+ Sue Brightly and Anthony Sis
 - Ithaca Asian American Association (IAAA) and Asian and Asian American Center (A3C)
 update- Hei Hei Depew
- V. Committee Reports
 - Executive Committee Hei Hei Depew
 - Communications and Awards Committee Ellen Miller
 - Education Committee Jessica Withers
 - Welfare Committee Kristine Mahoney
 - Benefits and Policy Committee Brian Goodell
 - Elections Committee Nasser Siadat
- VI. New Business
 - a. Open Discussion
- VII. Adjournment 1:30pm



Cornell Employee Assembly

Minutes of the March 3, 2021 Meeting 12:15-1:30 PM Zoom

I. Call to Order

a. Chair H. Depew called the meeting to order at 12:15pm.

II. Roll Call

Members Present [24]: J. Cannella, M. Cherry, J. Creque, H. Depew, J. Duong, B. Fortenberry, B. Goodell, A. Haenlin-Mott, D. Howell, E. Ivory, R. Lochner, M. LoParco, K. Mahoney, V. McAuley, J. Michael, A. Miller, E. Miller, M. Newhart, M. Podolec, K. Supron, K. Tannenbaum, J. Townley, J. Withers, L. Zacharias Members Absent [4]: S. Barry, B. Fisher, N. Siadat, L. Taylor

III. Approval of the minutes from February 17, 2021

a. The minutes of the February 17, 2021 meeting were approved unanimously.

IV. Business of the Day

- a. Cornell University President Martha Pollack Remarks
 - i. M. Pollack stated that any plans for commencement were still undecided. M. Pollack noted that the possibility of a traditional commencement is very unlikely, though there is the chance for some sort of in-person ceremony.
 - ii. M. Pollack highlighted many successes and initiatives currently undergoing at Cornell such as safety and racial equality initiatives, staff diversity initiatives, and the new College of Computer and Information Sciences.

b. Question and Answer

- i. M. Pollack asked if any new practices and policies implemented during the pandemic should continue to be carried out as circumstances return to normal.
- ii. H. Depew expressed hopes for an expanded and more flexible remote work culture at Cornell that could benefit sustainability and mental health and help relieve work-life balance issues.
- iii. M. Opperman noted that they would be resurveying staff to gauge continued interest in remote work. M. Opperman pointed out that, from what she has gauged, there is little interest in fully remote work, just more flexible remote options.
- iv. E. Miller noted her appreciation for the continued transparency that Cornell has shown and the way it has helped create a sense of care and importance for employees and expressed her hopes that such transparency and communication could be continued going forward.
- v. B. Goodell noted that front-line staff greatly appreciated parking flexibility and would want more to be done. B. Goodell also expressed his hopes for the continuation of the forums.

- vi. M. LoParco expressed her agreement with B. Goodell's comments in reflection of the wishes of their constituents.
- vii. E. Miller noted that this year's EA Elections will probably have a large pool of candidates due to the EA's increased spotlight.
- viii. H. Depew mentioned the recent news that vaccines will be distributed to all adults by the end of May and questioned if Cornell would be able to track vaccinations for its employees. H. Depew also questioned the future implications of the vaccine in terms of remote work.
 - 1. Pollack stated that the University is still unsure of any decisions and will not be making any quick decisions until later on when more can be gleaned.
 - 2. M. Opperman stated that once being vaccinated, the University will need to track that data because different standards based on vaccination could later then be applied. The University is currently looking at ways to confidentially and safely store vaccination data.
- ix. B. Goodell questioned if some of the retirement and pay that was retracted due to the pandemic would be refunded for employees or re-applied.
 - 1. M. Pollack stated that the funds have already been re-applied, which is the only reason that Cornell currently has a balanced budget.
- c. Discussion of EA R9: Enabling EA Election Seats and Terms
 - i. J. Duong stated that the resolution is how the Employee Assembly will have 12 seat per year elections. This will be done by shortening the two new at-large seats from three to two-year terms when they get elected this spring until the 2023 elections, where they'll go back to a three-year term. From the other 20 seats, 10 will be chosen at random to get an extra year so that they will be voted in during the 2023 elections.
 - ii. E. Miller emphasized that the 10 seats chosen for an additional year were truly chosen randomly using a random generator for fairness.
 - iii. J. Withers expressed her admiration and support for the Election Committees work coming up with EA R9.
 - iv. M. Cherry and A. Miller both emphasized J. Wither's admiration and appreciation.
- d. Staff Forum Update for March 12th
 - i. H. Depew stated that there would be a large staff forum including people such as President Pollack, M. Opperman, R. Lombardi to talk about the past year during a pandemic. H. Depew also mentioned that work is continuing for a finance forum. P. Schrader will be retiring at the end of the fiscal year but will be joining this forum to talk about the financial implications that Covid has had. H. Depew also mentioned discussions on another potential panel discussion or forum to introduce the broader staff community to new employee assembly members.

V. Committee Reports

- a. Executive Committee M. LoParco
 - i. M. LoParco stated that the Executive Committee has continued to discuss staff forums and how they could be improved. There has also been discussion over the open seat currently available and how to manage open seats, whether this just be

done through the Executive Committee or done through the full Employee Assembly and Elections Committee. M. LoParco also mentioned discussion over emails from constituents concerning vacation and sick bank, an issue being passed over to the Benefits and Policy Committee for further discussion. There was also discussion over President M. Pollack's visit to the Employee Assembly Meeting.

b. Communications and Awards Committee – E. Miller

- i. E. Miller stated that the Employee Assembly Voice Newsletter is now being published every month, and that the Committee has prioritized an increased social media presence on platforms and that, in tandem with the Executive Committee, the Committee has been working on facilitating and promoting staff forums and panel discussions. Data from the Employee Assembly Priorities Poll Collection was also collected at the committee level to help address constituent issues. E. Miller noted that as seen from the Priorities Poll, recognition for other staff members and employees is especially important and should be a top focus moving forward. E. Miller also stated that the redone criteria and rubric on the George Peter Award for Dedicated Service is nearly complete, and that the launch for nominations would be published Monday, March 1, 2021. There is also a subcommittee working on the revision and relaunch of what was formerly known as the Opperman award focusing on leadership, integrity, and inclusion.
- ii. M. Pollack expressed support over the employee appreciation portal. In terms of ideas for employee appreciation that could be feasible with the currently limited financial resources available, M. Pollack also mentioned a desire to facilitate staff dinners with a diverse group.
- iii. J. Withers noted the possibility of silent auctions to have lunches with the president and other senior leaders to help fund the care fund.
- iv. E. Miller questioned M. Pollack on the idea of an on-campus festival or street fair and expressed concerns that the staff would end up with the brunt of the work.

c. Education Committee – J. Withers

- i. J. Withers expressed hopes for the continuation of mental health efforts and an authentic approach to such efforts. J. Withers stated that the Committee hosted the January staff forum on employee educational benefits, and that three additional committee members were added since this last forum. Current Committee efforts are focused on data from the Priorities Poll, as well as gathering more information about new virtual mentoring. Another important item highlighted from the Priorities Poll was a call for clarity around promotional guidelines.
- ii. H. Depew highlighted how 436 staff members joined the Employee Education Panel

d. Welfare Committee – K. Mahoney

- i. K. Mahoney stated that the Committee is working with experts in HR, wellness, and transportation to improve existing programs.
- ii. M. Opperman expressed thanks towards the Employee Assembly for continued efforts.

e. Benefits and Policy Committee – B. Goodell

i. B. Goodell recapped the policy work that the Committee has initiated such as EA Resolution 7 and EA Resolution 1 and expressed the continued need to clean up and ensure that policies are kept up to date, as well as the need for employees to

be better informed of their benefits. B. Goodell expressed interest in parking as a potential staff benefit, as well as ways to improve staff retention and improve the experiences of remote workers. B. Goodell also questioned the policy director position that is currently being filled to see if the BPC Committee to collaborate with them.

f. Elections Committee – J. Duong

- i. J. Duong stated that the Committee has been preparing for Spring Elections for the assemblies as a main focus. Another focus is a transition from two groups of elections to a tripartite system. This transition will be facilitated by expanding membership to the Employee Assembly, moving to three-year terms, and spreading out elections so that there will be around 12 people being elected each year. The Committee has also worked on vacancies.
- ii. M. Pollack congratulated the Employee Assembly on the clean and smooth elections that the EA's Elections Committee have managed to pull off each year.

VI. New Business

- a. Open Discussion
 - i. A. Miller highlighted that approval was given for the remainder of fiscal year 21 and fiscal year 22, so if any college unit or department wished to contribute to their appreciation portal budget they could, meaning that monetary recognition will return to the appreciation portal.
 - ii. K. Tannenbaum questioned if recognitions from the appreciation portal are public.
 - 1. E. Miller stated that recognitions weren't currently public but that she and A. Miller could discuss further. As far as functionality goes, those managing the portal wanted to ensure that both the sender and receiver had the option to consent to public viewing of recognitions.
 - iii. B. Goodell stated that, according to M. Opperman, Cornell will be implementing the carry-over provisions of the healthcare FSA from 2020 accounts to 2021 accounts, and the grace period extension for dependent care accounts will be from 3/15/2021 to 12/31/2021.
 - iv. E. Miller expressed support over the idea of sending kudos to President M. Pollack and M. Opperman through the appreciation portal, as well as previous guest speakers.
 - v. B. Goodell also expressed support for the idea of kudos and expressed his appreciation towards President M. Pollack.
- b. Voting on EA R9: Enabling EA Election Seats and Terms
 - i. B. Goodell moved to vote on EA R9, and K. Supron and E. Miller both seconded the motion. The resolution was approved 20-0-0.

VII. Adjournment

a. The meeting was adjourned at 1:17 pm.

Respectfully Submitted, Office of the Assemblies



Cornell Employee Assembly

Minutes of the March 17, 2021 Meeting 12:15-1:30 PM Zoom

I. Call to Order

a. Chair H. Depew called the meeting to order at 12:15pm.

II. Roll Call

Members Present [24]: J. Cannella, M. Cherry, J. Creque, H. Depew, J. Duong, B. Fisher, B. Fortenberry, B. Goodell, A. Haenlin-Mott, E. Ivory, R. Lochner, M. LoParco, V. McAuley, J. Michael, A. Miller, E. Miller, M. Newhart, M. Podolec, N. Siadat, K. Supron, L. Taylor, J. Townley, J. Withers, L. Zacharias Members Absent [4]: S. Barry, D. Howell, K. Mahoney, K. Tannenbaum

III. Approval of the minutes from March 3, 2021

a. Motion to review minutes. J. Withers noted a correction in the minutes that should be made. Approval of the minutes of the March 3, 2021 meeting was pushed to the next meeting on April 7, 2021.

IV. Business of the Day

- a. Disability CNG Presentation- Erin Sember-Chase and Aubrey Lang
 - i. A. Lang shared a PowerPoint presentation representing Cornell University's Disability Colleague Network Group (DCNG). A. Lang introduced the group, its mission of raising awareness and support for those with disabilities, and the ways in which the group work to support and create opportunities for the community.
 - ii. A. Lang defined disabilities as physical or mental impairments which can limit major life activities and present themselves in many forms, both visible and not apparent. A. Lang highlighted different resources for assistance.
 - iii. E. Sember-Chase highlighted a concern of how employees with disabilities reported a less positive campus experience, a concern backed up by data from Cornell Survey Results and lived experiences of those with disabilities.
 - iv. E. Sember-Chase made suggestions on how the EA could support employees with disabilities, suggestions primarily centered on the EA asking more questions to understand why employees with disabilities might be having less positive experiences such as:
 - 1. How is the disability identity viewed on campus?
 - 2. Is disability explicitly included in diversity and inclusion efforts?
 - 3. What makes an employee feel valued and a sense of belonging?
 - 4. How can we show employees with disabilities that the University cares about their workplace experience?
 - 5. Where does the responsibility for improving campus climate lie?

- v. E. Sember-Chase noted that one of the reasons that the population of those with disabilities at Cornell seems minor and unimportant is that many have non-visible disabilities.
- vi. H. Depew expressed thanks towards E. Sember-Chase and A. Lang for presenting.
- vii. B. Goodell pointed out a statement E. Sember-Chase had made that there was almost a 20% difference in positive campus experience between those with disabilities and those without, as reported from Cornell Survey Results. B. Goodell asked if this value was taken from those with known disabilities on campus, highlighting how many on campus had unknown disabilities as well.
 - 1. E. Sember-Chase stated that her department took this survey, and that from her division, 20% identified as having a disability.
 - 2. E. Sember-Chase than noted that for questions on topics such as career growth or feeling valued, there was as much as a 20% discrepancy between those identifying as disabled and those who didn't.
 - 3. A. Lang noted that various other communities and departments have also run similar surveys, and that in HR, where another survey was done, the same sort of trends that E. Sember-Chase noted were also found.
 - 4. A. Lang noted that she and E. Sember-Chase especially appreciate being reached out to and sought out for their experience and expertise because they want to be viewed as assets, not liabilities.
- viii. A. Haenlin-Mott expressed thanks for the presentation, especially noting how with age, many experience disabilities more frequently. Haenlin-Mott expressed how the EA would be very open and look forward to further discussion and work down in tandem with the DCNG.
- ix. J. Duong thanked E. Sember-Chase and A. Lang for coming. J. Duong stated that as the University moves away from Covid-19 procedure and returns to campus, it is important that the University continues to provide the sort of accommodations that have been available during the pandemic. J. Duong noted the importance of ensuring that a split between those working at home and on campus- a two separate worlds situation -isn't created and an inclusive environment can be fostered.
 - 1. E. Sember-Chase thanked J. Duong.
 - 2. A. Lang agreed that some individuals with disabilities preferred work at home and would hope to see continued accommodations, while other individuals would prefer to return to campus, highlighting how this is not a one-size-fits-all sort of situation.
 - 3. A. Lang also highlighted how mental health, especially veteran mental health, was also important, and thanked any veterans present for their service.
 - 4. E. Sember-Chase noted the difference between diversity and inclusion and highlighted J. Duong's sentiments on integration.
- x. M. Podolec questioned how, as EA representative's she and others could ask some of the better, deeper questions to see why people don't feel comfortable.
 - 1. E. Sember-Chase expressed hopes that the EA and the power of its connections, especially its pipeline to the administration, could raise awareness to these issues. E. Sember-Chase noted that the disabled

- community wants a seat at the table for discussions and wants to be considered when talking about inclusion and diversity.
- 2. A. Lang noted that having resources available, and making sure people know that these resources are available, is especially important. Those in positions of power have a responsibility to remind people of these resources and make them readily available.
- xi. A. Haenlin-Mott emphasized the importance of recognizing the role that obvious or non-obvious disabilities have when serving on search committees for hiring or promotions.
- xii. H. Depew affirmed that there will be more opportunities for partnership and future engagements with the DCNG.
- b. Veterans CNG Presentation- Debra Howell and Jase Baese
 - i. J. Baese thanked E. Sember-Chase and A. Lang for their presentation and stated his intent to present primarily on the activities that the VCNG does. J. Baese stated that the VCNG created a website on many veteran's memorials on campus, and also stated the VCNG's intention to engage a variety of populations, not simply veterans. J. Baese also stated that the VCNG helped sponsor the creation of the Cornell University Undergraduate Veterans.
 - ii. J. Baese highlighted University undergraduate veteran recruitment efforts, noting the addition of a staff member to support undergraduate veterans. J. Baese also highlighted other collaborative efforts with ROTC cadets, as well as other initiatives such as veteran job fairs, regional Spartan runs, and Friday flag runs.
 - iii. J. Baese noted that Tompkins County was the only county in the state without its own veteran services staff member, but that a year and a half ago the position was created and someone was hired. J. Baese expressed excitement over having this connection through which efforts and activities could be mutually supported.
 - iv. J. Duong thanked J. Baese for coming and asked if there were any unique challenges veteran staff might face at Cornell that the EA might not think about or be aware of.
 - 1. J. Baese stated that as all individuals are unique, a specific challenge would be difficult to note. However, J. Baese noted that as people return to more normal circumstances as the effects of the pandemic slow, the veteran community would be a good place to look at for guidance as people who are used to going from a very complicated situation to normal. The veteran community could be helpful talking with people about returning to normal and returning to more normal relationships with people.
 - v. A. Lang thanked J. Baese for speaking at the meeting. A. Lang emphasized that the VCNG is not just for veterans, expressing great thanks towards the VCNG for helping her learn more about the veteran experience after her brother became a Wounded Warrior.
 - vi. E. Sember-Chase returned to the question J. Duong posed to J. Baese and noted that from her experience, many veterans did not see themselves reflected in disability services or accommodations and did not believe they applied to themselves.
 - 1. J. Baese echoed E. Sember-Chase's sentiments.

- vii. B. Goodell raised concern over veteran family members and questioned what sort of outreach was available for them, as well as what outreach had been done to veteran families.
 - 1. J. Baese stated that outreach was an important part of the VCNG's work, and that many of the organizations which the VCNG is connected with have a family component
- viii. H. Depew thanked the presenters for speaking at the meeting.
- c. Staff Forum Debrief and Updates
 - i. H. Depew asked for the EA members' opinions on the staff forum and mentioned future plans for a possible financial forum, as well as possible plans for a forum to meet candidates for the upcoming election.
 - ii. B. Goodell expressed concern with the candidate staff forum due to its timing at noon on a Friday, as most of the building care workers leave at 12:30 on Friday and thus were not able to have a good look.
 - iii. H. Depew agreed with B. Goodell's concerns and noted that no details were finalized yet.

V. Committee Reports

- a. Executive Committee M. LoParco
 - i. M. LoParco stated that the Executive Committee met March 11th and discussed the agenda for the meeting, K. Supron's proposal for having community relations at an upcoming meeting, as well as staff development day. Staff development day would focus on giving employees the chance to work on the modules due in September in CULearn.
- b. Communications and Awards Committee E. Miller
 - i. E. Miller stated that the Communications and Awards Committee met March 16th with CLASP to see how they could continue to partner with them. CLASP, a class that undergraduate students can register for and then work with employees in, will be putting together a task force with the ultimate goal of creating an advisory board and are seeking volunteers.
 - ii. E. Miller stated that nominations for the George Peter award are under way, and an award prize package is being developed to accompany the award. A new criteria for the award formerly known as the Opperman award has also been drafted.
 - iii. E. Miller stated that the Communications Committee would be partnering with the Elections Committee for outreach for the Spring Elections.
- c. Education Committee J. Withers
 - i. J. Withers stated that there was the idea of partnering with the Student Assembly to help promote CLASP, noting the attendance of SA Rep C. Tempelman at the meeting. J. Withers stated that the Education Committee had a presentation about the virtual mentoring program in Workday, which is currently being used as a pilot program in 5 units but will hopefully be released to everyone by Summer or Fall.
 - ii. C. Tempelman stated that the director of CLASP would be speaking at a future SA meeting and encouraged attendance if interested in learning more about CLASP.
- d. Welfare Committee K. Mahoney

- i. B. Goodell stated that the Welfare Committee discussed M. Pollack's EA visit, the Belonging at Cornell survey, work life when Cornell returns to in-person, and more.
- ii. E. Miller motioned to extend the meeting to 1:45. B. Goodell seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved.
- iii. B. Goodell noted that there was talk of having a Covid-19 Memorial Day that would probably be set on April 29th at 12pm.
- e. Benefits and Policy Committee B. Goodell
 - i. B. Goodell stated that the Benefits and Policy Committee had a meeting yesterday and followed up on numerous correspondents, especially correspondents about contract college benefits. B. Goodell noted that the University doesn't have much say about contract college benefits as that is more handled with the state. B. Goodell stated that M. Opperman got back to their inquiry on reactivation planning. M. Opperman promised to reach out to the EA to ensure they had representation when a committee is formed.
 - ii. B. Goodell stated that a policy director position will be posted.
- f. Elections Committee J. Duong
 - N. Siadat stated that he has been working with E. Miller to confirm
 communications plans for the elections. The only other major work for the
 Elections Committee this elections cycle is finalizing the rules for the 2021
 elections. N. Siadat expressed hopes of talking about the candidate forum during
 open discussion.

VI. New Business

- a. A. Miller announced that the nomination cycle for the President's Awards for Employee Excellence were launched on Monday.
- b. H. Depew motioned to adjourn the meeting at 1:39 pm. B. Goodell seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved.

VII. Adjournment

a. The meeting was adjourned at 1:39 pm.

Respectfully Submitted, Office of the Assemblies